S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting held at 7.00pm 
On Monday 12th November 2018 in the Parish Council Meeting Room

1. Present: Mr D Price, Mr S Scales, Mr M Narborough, Mr S Wells, Mr K Reynolds, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk)
Apologies: Mr P Bland, Mrs D Gotts and Mr A Evans
In the absence of Mr Bland, Mr Price kindly chaired the evenings meeting.
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 17th September 2018:  These were proposed as a correct record by Mr Price seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.

3. To record declarations of any interests: None 
4. To receive questions from the Public:  None
5. To discuss Planning Applications received and notifications of the Borough Council Applications for Grant or Refusal:  

16/02231/OM
Land West of Knights Hill Village, Grimston Road, South Wootton
Residential development of up to 635 dwellings incorporating affordable housing, together with a local centre for use A1, A2, A3 and/or A5. D2 Community Floor space, open space, formal Sport pitches, a Car Park to serve Reffley Wood and associated development to include substations, drainage features, roads, cycle and pedestrian paths and other such works.

Mr Price spoke regarding the Planning application for the Land West of Knights Hill and confirmed that some additional documents had now been received and published onto the Borough Councils website.
Mr Price informed members that he had been through the additional documents and confirmed that Mrs Cornwell had circulated the notes he had made to all members.

Mr Price stated that whilst the developers had addressed several issues raised by the Parish Council, Surface Water Drainage remains an issue.
It was noted that the number of proposed dwellings had been reduced from up to 635 dwellings to up to 600 dwellings (19 dwellings per hectare to 17 dwellings per hectare), it was said that a breakdown of the types of properties had also been included within the new documents.

Members were pleased that this included no three storey properties.

Mr Price also highlighted that a five-hectare area of informal open space has been allowed to reduce the visual impact of the development from the Castle Rising area.

Comment was made that the developers intend to install pathways along Grimston Road and to improve/upgrade the road surface of Sandy Lane.

Mr Price reiterated that a lot of issues raised previously had been addressed and felt that it was a positive, that the Ullswater Avenue entrance is proposed to be Pedestrian, Cycle and Emergency use only, possibly restricted by bollards.

It was said that within the documents it had been suggested that possibly one of the Clayland accesses could be Pedestrian, Cycle, Emergency and Bus use only, however it was confirmed that this would not happen as the Clayland site has already been approved as Pedestrian and Cycle only.
Mr Price said that when the Parish Council submitted its original objections it had been suggested that a Bus Route could run into the development and out via a single access, it was also suggested that a second access point could be via the A149 with a left into the development and a left to exit the development.
Mrs Cornwell clarified that the developers have opted for a single access to the site.

Mr Wells added that within the documents it indicates that new pedestrian crossing points are to be installed both sides of the new roundabout on Grimston Road.
It also indicates that the current 50mph Speed limit at Knights Hill will be reduced so that the stretch of road is a continuous 40mph limit.

Mr Price stated that the Parish Council carried out its own Traffic Survey of Grimston Road in 2012, and since then, the Developers in 2016, had carried out their own.
It was said that the Langley Road junction was shown to be over capacity and that a new Microprocessor Optimised Vehicle Actuation (MOVA) Traffic Signal would be required with a further need for a MOVA at the Castle Rising Road Traffic Lights, discussions between Camland Developments, Larkfleet Developments and the Borough Council will assess what can be done.

Decision:  Members agreed that the Parish Council should reissue its original objections with a covering letter acknowledging that some of the issues have been addressed, however Sewerage and Surface Water Drainage remain an issue. (See attached)
Note: Planning Applications should conform to the Policies laid out in the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan.
18/01865/F


20 Avon Road, South Wootton
Proposed Rear Extension and Alterations to Existing Dwelling

Decision: Support the Application 

Note: Planning Applications should conform to the Policies laid out in the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan.
18/01895/F


55 Castle Rising Road, South Wootton 
Extensions and Alterations to dwelling including Demolition
Decision: Object to the Application 

The Parish Council believes that this application is out of character with the surrounding area by virtue of the design and appearance.

This in contrary to the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan Policies:

 H2 – (e) – Respond to local character and history and reflect the identity of local surroundings and materials.

H3 – (a) – The development is sensitively designed.

         (b) – The proposed development has due regard to the character of the surrounding area.

Note: Planning Applications should conform to the Policies laid out in the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan.
The Borough Council has GRANTED Planning Permission for the following Applications:
15/01782/OM

Land Accessed between 144 and 150 Grimston Road, South Wootton

Outline Application with all matters reserved for proposed residential development with access off Grimston Road

17/02058/F

Land Between 102 and 116 Nursery Lane, South Wootton

Variation of condition 2 of Planning Permission 16/01937/FM

18/01187/F
12 Ebble Close, South Wootton

Erection of a single storey rear extension, single storey front extension and first floor side extension over garage.

18/01246/F

Sylvan House, 116 Nursery Lane, South Wootton

Construction of detached dwelling and garage

18/01338/F

Village Hall, 22 Church Lane, South Wootton

Proposed store Extension and existing air conditioning units (retrospective)

18/01473/F

Hilltops, 85 Nursery Lane, South Wootton

Variation of condition 2 and removal of conditions 6,7 and 8 of Planning Permission 16/01858/F

18/01502/F

56 The Birches, South Wootton

Two storey and single storey extensions to dwelling, alterations and creation of new access

18/01504/F

The Oaks, 72 Castle Rising Road, South Wootton

Two storey and single storey extensions to dwelling

18/01512/F

2 Ebble Close, South Wootton

Extension to Dwelling

18/01600/F

Fairway, 15 Low Road, South Wootton

Proposed single storey rear extension

18/01610/F

The Old Nurseries, 3 Bryony Court, South Wootton

Proposed new dwelling

18/00071/TPO

4 Priory Lane, South Wootton

T1 Rowan – Remove, T2 Birch – Remove and T3 Birch - Remove

18/00082/TPO

31 Barsham Drive, South Wootton

T1 Oak – Reduce by 3 metres in height and spread to balance the crown and remove excessive end weight
18/00085/TPO

Marham House, 18 Castle Rising Road, South Wootton

T1 – Lime – Permission is sought to crown lift to 5 metres and reduce lateral limbs into line with boundary (30 Pine Road)

The Borough Council has REFUSED Planning Permission for the following Application:
18/01049/F
4 Wimpole Drive, South Wootton

First Floor Extension and Alterations

Householder Permitted Development – Prior Approval Not Required
18/01779/PAGPD

104 Grimston Road, South Wootton

Single storey rear extension which extends beyond the rear wall by 8m with a maximum height of 3.5m and a height of 3.5m to the eaves

Notification of New Property Addresses: Mrs Cornwell informed members that Notification of New Property Addresses have been received for 17 Nursery Lane, to (South Wootton Takeaway, 17), (Kantara, 17A) and (17B) Nursery Lane, South Wootton.
Notification of a New Property Address has also been received for Paddock View, 83C Nursery Lane, South Wootton.

17/01973/F – Plot At 1A Birkbeck Close, South Wootton:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that an appeal against the decision made by the Borough Planning Authority to refuse planning permission to construct a New Dwelling at Birkbeck Close has been sent to the Planning Inspectorate.

The outcome of the appeal will be known in due course.

6.  To discuss Highways Issues: 
Overgrown foliage at the Avon Road Cycle path:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that contact has been made with the owner of the horse field at Avon Road and after discussions, he has agreed that his Tree Surgeon will carry out the necessary work to cut back the overhanging foliage.

Reduction in Speed Limit to 30mph at Grimston Road:  Mrs Cornwell reported that following the request made by the Parish Council to the County Council to reduce the current 40mph Speed Limit at Grimston Road to 30 mph, a response had now been received.
Mrs Cornwell read out the response from the Highways Engineer:

Whilst I appreciate pedestrians are walking close to the road, this is by no means unusual in all speed limits.
I have checked the personal accident injury records for the length of road from Knights Hill roundabout to the 30mph at Langley Road, in the last 5 years there have been 6 accidents recorded all slight in nature in various locations along the section in question. It is these records that we use to prioritise sites for any possible funding, which as I am sure you are aware is extremely limited currently.
 As the accidents recorded are not in a cluster site, within 100m of each other, are slight in nature, this would be a low priority site. Unfortunately, I have locations where there have been fatalities, which are high priority sites, and this is where any available funds have to be directed, not to locations where an accident might happen.

Also, as there are possible development sites proposed for this section of road, it may be that a reduced speed limit could be a condition on the development, so would be funded by the developer.

Members discussed the response from the Highways Engineer and agreed that a reduced speed limit to 30 mph at Grimston Road should be included in the Parish Councils Objections as a condition on the Development.
ASDA Petrol Filling Station:  Mr Narborough commented that the newly built Petrol Filling Station at ASDA on Grimston Road has been poorly designed and has made no improvement on the original facility.
It was said however, that the new design has provided additional Car Parking Spaces for the main Supermarket. 

Sylvan House, 116 Nursery Lane, South Wootton - Construction of detached dwelling and garage:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that following concerns raised by a neighbouring resident and investigations with the Internal Drainage Board, it has been confirmed that the drainage ditch which runs alongside the boundary has been culverted.

It was said that this work has been carried out following consultation and approval by the Internal Drainage Board and has been inspected as necessary. 
Grimston Road Footpath/Cycle path White Lining:  Mr Reynolds spoke regarding the Footpath/Cycle path at Grimston Road and confirmed that this work has still not been carried out.

He said that the work had been issued to the contractor and they have far exceeded the 84 days to complete the job.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would make enquiries into the situation.

Suggestions for the 2019/2020 Parish Partnership Scheme:  Mr Price spoke regarding the Parish Partnership Scheme and asked members if they had any suggestions of how the fund could be used for the benefit of the Parish.
Mrs Cornwell stated that she had two suggestions, one was to provide the final Bus Shelter at Grimston Road opposite the new shelter situated on Asda owned land. She said that this is a busy Bus Stop with people using it to travel to the coast.

She added that prior to the meeting she had liaised with the resident who lives next to the proposed new shelter to gather his thoughts regarding the siting of a Bus Shelter close to his Driveway:

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the resident was happy and had no objections to the idea.

Mr Reynolds proposed that the Parish Council should pursue the installation of the final Bus Shelter at Grimston Road, via the Parish Partnership Scheme, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the second suggestion and said that this had been bought to her attention by Mrs Kirby.
She explained that the footpath which runs from the Mast on Nursery Lane to the bottom of Meadow Road, is well used and had recently become part of the 3-mile circular route, however stated that during the summer it regularly becomes impassable as it becomes heavily overgrown by nettles and complaints are regularly received.

Mrs Cornwell suggested that if a Trod type footpath was laid the problem would be alleviated.

It was said that following discussions with the Highways engineer the cost to lay a Trod would be £10.00 per square metre, the length of the path is approximately 250 metres equating to a cost of around £2,500.

Mrs Cornwell stated that if both items are put forward for the 2019/2020 Parish Partnership Scheme and 50% of the cost is shared with the County Council, both projects could be completed at a reasonable cost.
It was said that the County Councillors Members Fund could also be available again this year which would also assist greatly with the cost.

After brief discussion, Mr Reynolds proposed that the Parish Council should pursue the installation of a Trod footpath at Meadow Road via the Parish Partnership Scheme, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.55pm.

 7.  NEXT MEETING: Monday, 26th November 2018, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
26th November 2018       
 


                                      Chairman
